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	NORTH BRADLEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 

MONDAY, 8 JANUARY 2024 AT 

NORTH BRADLEY PROGRESSIVE HALL


COUNCILLORS PRESENT
	Cllr Tom Conner (TC)

	Cllr Nick Crangle (NC)

	Cllr Bradley Evans (BE)

	Cllr Roger Evans (Chair) (RE)

	Cllr Mrs Lee Lee (LL)

	Cllr Mrs G Lunt (GL)

	Cllr Horace Prickett (HP)

	Cllr Russell Willsmer (RW)

	Mrs Karin Elder (Clerk) 



	Mr Bernard Clarkson and Mr Bob Sparke


	Item
	Record
	

	138
	RE welcomed everyone to the meeting and wished them a happy new year. 

	

	139
	APOLOGIES Cllr Francis Morland (FM)

	

	140
	MEMBERS’ DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  LL Allotments
	

	141
141.1
141.2

141.3

	ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING FOR MEMBERS OF PUBLIC 19:33 
RE welcomed Mr Clarkson and thanked him for his many years of dedication to the parish council and all that he has done. RE presented him with an engraved plate marking his long service. Mr Clarkson thanked RE saying that he did not want to leave but his health was preventing him from attending meetings. He added that it had been a privilege to serve the community and he will continue to work with the parish steward as they have become friends. 

Mr Sparke referred to a planning application on Southwick Road and asked councillors what the point was of having a Neighbourhood Plan if developers are submitting applications because Trowbridge is not meeting its housing targets. RE informed Mr Sparke that councillors will be discussing this application and commended the strong responses from residents that had already been submitted to Wiltshire Council (WC). Mr Sparke also asked where the Parish Council stood with their current Neighbourhood Plan. RE responded that a review is currently being undertaken and residents will be asked their opinion on development at a consultation event on 27 January.  
Unitary councillor HP had nothing to report.


	

	142
	MEETING BACK IN SESSION 19:45.
	

	143
	MINUTES
LL raised a query about item 133. FM had questioned the making of decisions by the Steering Group. LL made it clear that the Steering Group reports back to the Parish Council with recommendations, but it is up to the Parish Council to make the final decisions. RE confirmed this. The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 4 December were then approved and signed as a true record of the meeting. 
 

	

	144
144.1

144.2

144.3

144.4

144.5
	MATTERS ARISING

129.2
Beat the Street Celebration Evening – NC reported that this was a very good evening with much appreciation shown to the parish council for their support. The primary school had won first prize in one of the groups. 
129.4
Flooding in NB – will be included as part of Correspondence.
129.6
Overhanging trees on Woodmarsh. GL will arrange for this to be dealt with.
129.7
Junction boxes on Westbury Road. HP provided photographs, clerk has reported on mywilts

136.1
Councillors’ dinner – date has been changed to 22nd January and venue is The Farmhouse, Southwick at 6.30.

	

	145
145.1

145.2

145.3
	DEVELOPMENT CONTROL – APPLICATIONS RECEIVED 
PL/2023/10205 Land North of Southwick Road Outline planning for up to 66 dwellings
RE commended the quality of submissions from residents objecting to this application. The  Parish Council resolved to submit the response that they had commissioned from a professional planning consultant as this substantiated their concerns and clearly demonstrated developer’s conflicts with WC Core Strategic policy.
PL/2023/10542 Froglands, Southwick Road, North Bradley Proposed Dormer Window and Balcony to Rear Elevation to form habitable loft rooms. The Parish Council resolved to have no objection. 
PL/2023/10470 Proposal for a car port at 2 The Rank, North Bradley Parish Councillors resolved to support the application providing no neighbours objected. 

 
	

	146
	DEVELOPMENT CONTROL – DECISIONS MADE 
PL/2023/04043 Outline Planning Permission at 3 Westbury Road, North Bradley  - Proposed New Dwelling (outline application with all matters except access) NBPC No objection. WC Approve. 

To note the status of any other extant planning decisions up to 8 January 2024.


	

	147
	CO-OPTION TO COUNCIL VACANCIES

RE reminded councillors that as a result of two resignations, having received no requests for an election the Parish Council, was now able to co-opt to these vacancies. There had been two expressions of interest. 

Following two separate shows of hands, Ms Viv Regler and Mr Simon Lee were duly co-opted on to North Bradley Parish Council. Clerk to notify WC and the applicants sending them the necessary paperwork. 

 
	

	148
148.1

148.2
148.3


	CORRESPONDENCE
Flooding – email to website 9 December – Paul and Jodie Lock reported their property and garden on Westbury Road Yarnbrook being flooded after rainfall. A brook that runs along the back of the gardens has been filled in by some neighbours causing other gardens to flood. Unitary councillor HP, having visited other properties in the road, circulated a map that identified where other properties affected were. The ditch runs into a brook and at the bridge under the A350 the owners have done nothing to maintain the bank and ditch. The debris under the bridge needs to be cleared. Branches from a fallen tree impede the flow a few yards down from the river. GL advised that she knew the owner of the land being discussed and will liaise with HP on arranging clearance of the debris. RE recommended looking at this in greater detail and if necessary, calling a meeting with Yarnbrook residents and landowners. Clerk to report to Wessex Water and Wiltshire Council to put in remedial action.

Email from Tony Frost, Chairman of NB Progressive Hall, 12 December reporting a councillor accessing the Progressive Hall early while another booked event is taking place. RE reminded councillors that the Parish Council has the hall booked from 7.15 and councillors must conform to those regulations.

Email from WC Trowbridge Area Board publicising a presentation on 18 January, 6.30 for 7pm on Highway Matters and giving residents the opportunity to question the Highways Team. 

    
	

	149
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATE
LL updated councillors following a meeting with Lance Allan, TTC Clerk that afternoon. TTC asking for match funding is not negotiable. The PC will not have a large enough precept to be able to match fund any project costs when CIL from houses built on H2.2 comes through to TTC. LL asked councillors to reconsider having joint review with TTC.   Councillors resolved to ask residents as part of consultation if they would support a joint review. Clerk will notify planning consultant to amend documentation. Reminder that consultation takes place 27 January.  

  
	

	150

	MAINTENANCE – 

The Clerk reported that the following tasks had been carried out by the Parish Steward:

Circus boards removed from Novuna roundabout.

Right turn notice on Southwick Road has been put in correct position.

5 metres of brambles cleared on Westbury Road near Novuna.

Bernard Clarkson has given the Clerk a list of tasks to report to the Parish Steward: 
Bollard at Meridian Park knocked over. (Clerk also submitted photographs.)
Raised concrete drain near Phillips Way bench discharging water onto path, potential freezing hazard. (Clerk submitted photographs.) PMN WC digging out a gully.

Mud blocking a drainage pipe on Southwick Road layby. (Clerk submitted photographs.) 

Two potholes on Little Common Lane.

Rusted through pole needs replacing on NB sign on Southwick Road. 

LL also reported serious potholes at St Nicholas Close. Clerk will notify WC. 
RE reported moss build up on Churchland pavements. PMN Clerk has checked this, and WC does not have a duty to remove surface-lying material, accretions, obstructions or spillages, whether or not dangerous.

	

	151
151.1
151.2
151.3
	FINANCE

Precept – Having been previously circulated, Councillors considered RE’s proposal for next year’s precept budget. After studying the estimated expenditure for 23/24 and the proposal for 24/25, councillors resolved to accept £18,371 as a precept figure making a 9.96% (£2.47) increase per band D property.
Councillors also considered the current Donations budget and agreed to put forward for consideration at next meeting donations of £50 to gardening club, £75 to the two public halls and £300 to the NB Allotments Society as it has some major expense expected to clear a ditch.     
The following payments having been previously circulated, were approved and will be paid on-line:
Payee

Amount
151.3.1
Google invoice 0.12.23-31.12.23 workspace
£4.60
151.3.2
K Elder Salary, office/travel expenses December
£659.91
151.3.3
HMRC December
£154.80
151.3.4
Idverde Dog bin emptying between 2016 and 2023
£72.00
151.3.5
Progressive Hall rental July – December 2023

£105.00

151.3.6
Handy Man Andy Removal of one post on The Common

£80.00

151.3.7
Gooding Accounts Quarterly Payroll

£30.00

151.3.8
Master Land & Planning NP Consultancy 2nd payment Stage 1

£1200.00

151.3.9
Euroffice box of paper

£35.58

151.3.10
Robin Clarkson Supplying and fixing new posts& signs on 
The Common

£180.00


	

	152
152.1
152.2
152.3
	ANY OTHER MATTERS

RE reminded councillors of the councillors’ dinner scheduled for Monday 22 January 2024 but venue changed to The Farmhouse, Southwick. Clerk has booked this and circulated menus. 
NC informed councillors that SpeedWatch has just recommenced in North Bradley for three weeks.  
RW reported the revving up of engines on Woodmarsh. A registration number has been passed to police. 


	

	153
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING 4 February 2024 19:30 at the Progressive Hall. 
	

	
	The meeting closed at 21.15
Signed …………………………
	Date ……………………
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